FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL/CUMBERLAND

COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

SPECIAL JOINT MEETING

HAYMONT GRILL & STEAK HOUSE

1304 MORGANTON ROAD

OCTOBER 12, 2004

7:30 A.M.

Present:
Mayor Marshall B. Pitts, Jr.

Council Members James K. Keefe (District 1); Council Member Mable C. Smith (District 2); Robert A. Massey, Jr. (District 3); Darrell J. Haire (District 4); Lois A. Kirby (District 5); Paul Williams (District 6); Curtis Worthy (District 7); Johnny Dawkins (District 9)

Commissioners Jeannette Council, Chairwoman, J. Breeden Blackwell, Talmage Baggett, Kenneth S. Edge, John Henley, Billy R. King, Ed Melvin

Absent:
Council Member Juanita Gonzalez (District 8)

Others Present:
Roger L. Stancil, City Manager


Karen M. McDonald, City Attorney


Kyle Sonnenberg, Assistant City Manager


Stanley Victrum, Assistant City Manager


Robert Barefoot, Chief Operating Officer for


  Engineering and Maintenance


Greg Caison, Storm Water Services Manager


Jason Brady, Public Information Officer


Janet C. Jones, City Clerk


Members of the Press


James Martin, County Manager


Juanita Pilgrim, Deputy County Manager


Cliff Spiller, Assistant County Manager


Sara Vanderclute, Public Information


Marsha Fogle, County Clerk


Ann Hymes, Deputy Clerk

Mayor Pitts and Chairwoman Council called the meeting to order, and Council Member Haire offered the invocation.

The following items were presented:

A.
Storm Water Feasibility Study and Phase II requirements.


Mr. Greg Caison, Storm Water Services Manager, Mr. Steve Sands, and Mr. John Fersner, Project Managers, US Infrastructure presented this item.


A power point presentation was made that addressed the following topics:

1.
Storm Water Program Efficiency

2.
NPDES Phase II Impacts

3.
Enhanced Program – Storm Water Advisory Board Report to Liaison Committee


The Storm Water Advisory Program priorities were defined as (1) prevent downstream problems from new development, (2) as-builts of new drainage, (3) federal and other funding, (4) master planning, (5) community participation, and (6) capital improvement program.


It was reported the City currently had over $16 million in capital needs, and the FY 05 budget was $2.6 million with an estimated revenue of $2.1 million.  It was further reported that $500,000.00 would be utilized from the fund balance with a projected fund balance as of June 2005 of $365,000.00.


The Storm Water Advisory Board recommended supporting an enhanced program, but without increasing storm water fees, and the storm water staff supported an enhanced program that would require additional funding.


The City and County’s choices in regards to storm water was to (1) scale back to current revenue, (2) fund existing level of service, and (3) fund some level of enhanced program to include SWAB proposed program, plus increased maintenance and larger capital funding.

Discussion was held with a consensus of opinion this issue was a long-term process which would require efficient planning.

B.
Status report on the consolidated Parks and Recreation Department.


City Manager Roger Stancil presented the following update:

· Successfully transferred all employees from County to City.

· All employees received a 4 percent pay increase in September.

· All employees were placed into a new job classification and received pay increases accordingly.

· Consolidated administrative staff to the City Hall.

· Consolidated athletic staff to admin building at Arnette Park.

· Created new promotion and advancement opportunities for County staff.

· Parks and Recreation Advisory Commission has consolidated and is currently working on developing proposed bylaws to function by, goals for achievement and benchmarks to measure attainment goals.

· Currently in progress to develop a new Department logo and develop a marketing plan.

· Proposal is being prepared to develop a new comprehensive master plan.

· A design selection committee has been formed to select an architect for the construction of a Eastover recreation center.  Committee includes both program and maintenance staff.

· Personnel are working together on joint projects and maintenance.  Examples include Wade Park, Cape Fear River Trail, Gray’s Creek Recreation Center, Lake Rim Park, Haunted Hay Ride at Arnette Park, Falcon Park and others.

· Staff is creating equipment pools and sharing equipment.

· Supervisory staff are functioning together to share resources assist each other with management and personnel responsibilities.


Mr. Stancil further reported that the level of service had not decreased in any area, the public had not noticed much difference, and a work plan had been developed for each area.  He stated the staff had been given additional advancement and/or placement opportunities.


Mr. Stancil reviewed the status of the athletic programs, the Youth Associations, the marketing program, the special programs, and the nature and outdoor activities.

C.
Discussion regarding a Senior Citizens Center in Fayetteville and in the unincorporated areas, to include discussion of a bond referendum.


Council Member Dawkins stated he had requested this item because he wanted to gauge the interest of the Commissioners regarding a bond referendum for  senior citizen centers, and to get any other information that might be available to get this project built.


Commissioners King, Council, and Henley expressed their concerns about having a one-stop senior citizens center which would be located in the City.  They stated they did not feel the County residents would be able to utilize the center because of transportation issues.


Commissioner Henley stated he felt there was a need to preserve the senior citizen programs rather than putting so much emphasis only on bricks and mortar.  He expressed concern that the Mazarick Park building had been turned down by senior citizen organizations.


Council Member Smith stated she felt there was a need for more programs and places, but she had a concern about whether the senior citizens knew and had been able to express their wants and needs.  She stated three years ago they wanted a combined City and County one-stop center, and the City had worked with them and had come up with a plan for Mazarick Park and now that was not what they wanted.  Ms. Smith stated there was a need to determine exactly what was wanted.


Dr. Menno Pennick offered a suggestion that the Museum of Art be brought downtown to the Festival Park and the current Museum of Art building located at Eutaw Shopping Center be used for a senior citizens’ center.  He stated $1 million would put the senior citizens in the museum building and would fill the gap.


Commissioner Council stated that in order to be successful there was a need to combine this with other projects that would benefit the entire community at large.


Council Member Kirby stated something needed to be done and a bond referendum could be the answer.


Commissioner Blackwell stated he did not believe the senior groups were together on their needs and he wanted to see that they were together.  He stated no one was against senior citizens, but there needed to be a master plan for the City and County.  He stated there was a lot of work to do and unanimous support was needed from all senior groups.


Mayor Pitts stated that everyone needed to be realistic about all seniors coming together.  He said a one-stop center would not be used by all, but a central location was needed that would serve the most people and transportation could be provided by the Recreation Departments.


Mayor Pitts stated the City and County needed to acknowledge the needs of the senior citizens and to come up with viable funding.


Commissioner Edge stated he had three questions: (1) was it needed, (2) what would it cost, and (3) how to pay for it   He stated there was a lot of operational costs involved in a bond issue and it had to be sold to the public which would take a lot of money.  He stated the fact was that any future indebtedness would have to be passed on to the public and $5 million would raise taxes 4 to 5 cents.  He stated he would like to see a planning committee formed with City and County members.


Commissioner Henley stated a bond referendum would be hard to sell in the County and he also felt a plan needed to be developed.


Council Member Massey stated he supported the needs of the senior, but he felt there would be a problem getting a bond referendum passed.  He said there was a need for an inclusive coordinated program and to look at alternative means of funding.


Council Member Smith stated the City was being blamed for not doing anything and she knew that was not true.  She said the City had made an effort to do something about a one stop center at Mazarick Park by designating land for development, providing transportation, providing staff while the senior citizens had be tasked with raising dollars to help with the building.  She said in her opinion the City had stood up and supported the senior citizens.


Dr. Lazier stated focus needed to be put on how to fund a one stop center because it was needed right now.


The consensus of both the Council members and the Commissioners was that Commissioner Melvin and Council Member Haire needed to meet with the two managers and come up with recommendations.

D.
Other matters of concern.

The meeting adjourned at 9:15 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________

______________________________

JANET C. JONES




MARSHALL B. PITTS, JR.

City Clerk





Mayor
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